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Dear Parents 
 
Pesach is hoving ƛƴǘƻ ǎƛƎƘǘΧōǳǘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƻŦ ǳǎ ƛƴ ǎŎƘƻƻƭǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ǊŀǘƘŜǊ ƛǘ was doing so rather faster.  The biorhythms of 
teachers and students all say that term should be nearly over.  Non-Jewish schools are looking forward to their holidays in 
ŀ ŦŜǿ ŘŀȅǎΩ ǘƛƳŜΣ ƻǊ ŀ ǿŜŜƪ ŀƴŘ ŀ ōƛǘΣ ƻǊ ǎƻƳŜ ŎƻƳōƛƴŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀōƻǾŜ, bǳǘ ǿŜΩǊŜ ƴƻǘ ŜǾŜƴ ŀǘ tǳǊƛƳ ȅŜǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ 
three weeks after that.  The truth is that an early Easter and a late Pesach creates an unholy mess in term dates.  Those of 
you with all your offspring at JCoSS are in a happy position and many are taking advantage of off-peak rates to take 
holidays much more cheaply than usual.  The rest of us would be very grateful if you could avoid parading it smugly ς 
especially in front of those of us who have no common holiday time with our families this spring.  Not that we are in any 
way bitter, you understand. 
 
I have been trying to squeeze some spiritual benefit out of the disruption.  Inconvenient as it all is, I am glad that the dates 
move around as they do ς even if we might wish that the Almighty could bring Christians and Jews into line on this issue.  
Easter*  is reliably on the first Sunday after the first full moon after the spring equinox (what could be simpler than that?) 
and I like the way this ties it organically into both solar and lunar calendars ς as if sun, moon and religion were in a dance.  
The same dance is going on, albeit with slightly different steps, for the dating of Pesach and for the timing of leap months 
in the Jewish calendar.  These dances are perfectly predictable and regular, yet constantly changing so that you see the 
familiar in a slightly new way each time.  News reports in January announced plans to standardise the date of Easter: 
while I can see the benefits of this I would personally be sad to see the dance come to an end.   
 
For all the power of our technology to allow life to continue unaffected by the passing of seasons, and even by day and 
night, it is good still to feel the force of patterns of nature that have enthralled human civilisations for thousands of years.  
The heavenly bodies, in their very different ways, are beautiful, powerful, enduring and endlessly fascinating: they 
exercise profound influence in our lives and yet are  wholly out of our control, and in that sense are apt symbols for the 
divine.  We may try to systematise their behaviour, but we are but tiny passing specks in the light of their massive and 
silent music.  Perhaps there is perspective that we can gain from that: triumphs and defeats that look huge from ground 
level are dwarfed and right-sized by comparison. 
 
Plenty of opportunities to practise this are in the pages that follow.  There are many successes, some of them glittering 
and even gloatable, and there is one stoical reflection upon disappointment (see if you can find it).  We need, to quote 
YƛǇƭƛƴƎΣ Ψǘƻ ƳŜŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘǊƛǳƳǇƘ ŀƴŘ ŘƛǎŀǎǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǘǊŜŀǘ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǘǿƻ ƛƳǇƻǎǘƻǊǎ Ƨǳǎǘ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƳŜΩΦ   One additional resource ς 
another triumph in its own way ς may help with this: ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƘƻǳǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƘŀƴŎŜƭƭƻǊΩǎ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŀƴƴƻǳƴŎŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀōƻǳǘ 
extending the school day, Orli Vogt-Vincent (Y11) had penned a searing and uncompromising response to it for the 
Guardian which you can read here http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/mar/17/longer-school-hours-
george-osborne-budget .  I include this as a necessary counterbalance to the letter we received from Nick Gibb MP, 
Minister for Schools, commending JCoSS for its excellent GSCE results (separately attached to the email with this 
newsletter).  We are proud of the achievements of our students and staff, but the last word goes to Orli: 

ά/ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ŀǊŜƴΩǘ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ǘƘŜ ŦƛƴƛǎƘŜŘ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘΦ LΩŘ ƭƛƪŜƴ ǳǎ ǘƻ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƳŜǎǎƛƭȅ ƛŎŜŘ ŦŀƛǊȅ ŎŀƪŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎ ƎǊƛƳŀŎŜ 
through eating when their children bring them home in year 2. We are by no means perfect, but all the right 
ingredients are in there somewhere. We just need a good environment to flourish and grow; we need proper sleep, 
a focus on our wellbeing and the chance to be children.έ 

 
Patrick Moriarty 
Headteacher 
 
(* We will ignore for now the fact that Eastern Orthodox churches work it out differently: such longstanding bitter feuds 
are totally alien to Jewish tradition and I doubt ȅƻǳΩŘ ŜǾŜǊ ǳƴŘŜǊǎǘŀƴŘ ƛǘΧ).   

 
 

http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/mar/17/longer-school-hours-george-osborne-budget
http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/mar/17/longer-school-hours-george-osborne-budget
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Year 12 Trip to New York 
 

Over February half term (14th-18th Feb 2016), 32 Year 12 students went on a 5 day trip to New York accompanied by 

Mr Lorrimer, Mr Kennedy, Ms Hayeem and Ms Winthrop, staying 3 blocks away from Central Park. The trip included 

visits to NBC film Studios, the United Nations and a Tour of Macys with a merchandising expert. Students also went 

up the Empire State Building, took the ferry to the Statue of Liberty in the snow, went to Central Park and had a 

guided tour of Wall Street and the financial district. With lots of additional time for sightseeing and shopping, a great 

time was had by all. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

University Update  
 
Congrŀǘǳƭŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƻ 5ŀƴƛŜƭ !ǊŜƴǎǘŜƛƴΣ W/ƻ{{Ω ŦƛǊǎǘ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ƛƴǘƻ aŜŘƛŎŀƭ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΗ 5ŀƴƛŜƭ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƻŦŦŜǊŜŘ ŀǘ ǇƭŀŎŜ 

to study medicine at Aberdeen and Newcastle Universities and is still to decide which place to accept.   Now that 

JCoSS 6th form has seen its early students successfully get into Oxbridge, Veterinary College and now Medicine, we 

ƘŀǾŜ ƘƛƎƘ ƘƻǇŜǎ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ¸ŜŀǊ мн ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǿƘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ƧƻƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ƴŜǿ ŘŜŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ Oxbridge /Medicine 

programme. 
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Welwyn Garden City Youth Drama Festival 

Intrigue and mystery filled the stage and auditorium of the Barn Theatre in Welwyn Garden City on Monday 29th February as 

thirteen JCoSS students performed Ψ5ŀǊƪǿƻƻŘ aŀƴƻǊΩ by Chris Harrison at the 72nd WGC Youth Drama Festival.  

 

Surrounded (unbeknown) by ghouls and ghosts, the protagonist - a property developer called Fitzgerald (Richard Garfield) 

disparagingly disregarded any rumours about Ψ¢ƘŜ Manor IƻǳǎŜΩΦ However, his desperation to buy and renovate Darkwood 

Manor was consistently thwarted by the comings and goings of villagers and the ghosts of owners past until he too was enticed 

into the soul of the house, never to be seen again! 

Richard Garfield, Dora Hirsh, Max Gold, Jacob Prevezer, Imogen Sanis, Mollie Murray, Charlotte Kurash, Aimee Marcus, Gili 

McKewen, Cidney Miller, Sam Gold and Ben Haringman formed a somewhat ΨǎƛƴƛǎǘŜǊΩ ensemble, moving deftly and at times 

menacingly across the stage, confusing Fitzgerald and taking total ownership of the Manor House. Throughout the play, they 

engaged their audience through their understanding of differentiation to skillfully change characters. 

 

At the final adjudication on Saturday 5th March, the JCoSS students were praised for their ensemble work in creating a chilling 

atmosphere true to the style of the piece. The young team won the Louis Davis Cup for third place. In addition, JCoSS was 

nominated for the Ball England Cup for the most imaginative and effective use of the stage ς and Charlotte Kurash was 

nominated for the !ŘƧǳŘƛŎŀǘƻǊΩǎ Award for stepping in on the day for a cast member who was unwell. Charlotte did this so 

seamlessly that the Adjudicator did not notice!  

Mazal Tov to the entire cast and many thanks to Ms Reissner for the costumes and make-up and to Ms Green, Ms Dear and Ms 

Benneh for helping on the night.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lights! Action! 
The Drama Department would like to thank the JPA for our six fantastic new LED lights in the Drama Studio! With this state-of-

the-art technology, we can adjust and alter colours without having to climb the access tower. A wonderful asset for the 

Department, our GCSE and A Level Drama students and the school.  

 

Ms S Miller 

Head of CEA Faculty 

Extra-curricular and Enrichment Co-ordinator 
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MUJU Project with 3FF  

Earlier this term 8 girls from Years 8 and 9 participated in a theatre project organised by the 3FF (Three Faiths Forum) in 

Kentish Town. Working with our link school - Eden Girls School, Waltham Forest  - the project encouraged the girls to explore 

female figures from Muslim and Jewish scripture and tradition, from which the girls created a performance for parents and 

friends. 

The success of such a collaboration is dependent on engagement and enthusiasm, both of which was in full abundance 

throughout the three days! It was most rewarding to witness the girls working together wholeheartedly investigating, 

analysing and comparing female figures from Islam and Judaism.   Led by two Drama specialists from a Jewish and Muslim 

background, the girls were guided through a journey wherein together they experienced and explored the thoughts and 

actions of, amongst others, Anne Frank, Sarah, Aasiyah and Zoella. 

 

The performance brought Muslim and Jewish families together and at the Q&A session which followed, the JCoSS and Eden 

DƛǊƭǎΩ School students responded articulately and maturely. Congratulations to Cidney Miller, Mollie Murray, Charlotte Kurash, 

Maya Wegier, Gili McKewen, Aimee Marcus, Imogen Sanis and Shoshana Kelvin.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Jewish Book Week ς Talk by Professor Steven Gimbel 
 

On Monday 22nd February 2016, as part of Jewish book week, we were delighted to host Professor Steven Gimbel 

ŦƻǊ ŀ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎƛƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ Ƙƛǎ ƴŜǿ ōƻƻƪ Ψ9ƛƴǎǘŜƛƴΥ Iƛǎ {ǇŀŎŜ ŀƴŘ ¢ƛƳŜΩΦ ¢ƘŜ ōƻƻƪ ƛǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎŜǊƛŜǎ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ΨWŜǿƛǎƘ 

[ƛǾŜǎΩ ŀƴŘ ŦƻŎǳǎŜŘ ǳǇƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƛŦŜ ŀƴŘ ǿƻǊƪ of one of the most famous Jews of all time, Albert Einstein. The talk was 

delivered to our A-Level Physics and Religious Studies students and delved into the work and philosophies of one of 

scienceΩs greatest thinkers. Steven Gimbel was expert, engaging and enthusiastic in his delivery and it was a 

pleasure to have him here at JCoSS. We were also glad to welcome A Level physics students from Yavneh College 

for the lecture. Students asked many insightful questions at the end of the lecture and we are very grateful to 

Professor Gimbel for giving up his time (ahead of an afternoon flight back to Baltimore, USA) to speak with us. 

Mr Macaulay 

Head of Science Faculty 
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JCoSS Students crowned Mastermind Champions!  
 

We are proud and delighted to announce that a JCoSS Year 9 team have been crowned Mastermind Champions 

2016, a competition that was hosted by Harrow School earlier this month.  They battled against competitors from 

Harrow School, North London Collegiate, JFS, Hatch End High School, Whitmore High School and Bentley Wood High 

School. 

In a high-pressure University Challenge style competition two teams of Year 9 pupils from each school answered 

tough questions on topics including literature, maths, science, humanities and general knowledge. 

W/ƻ{{ Ψ¢ŜŀƳ !ǿŜǎƻƳŜΩ ǿƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƻǾŜǊŀƭƭ ǘƛǘƭŜΣ ǿƛǘƘ ǊǳƴƴŜǊǎ ǳǇ ōŜƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ W/ƻ{{ ǘŜŀƳ ǘƘŀǘ ŜƴǘŜǊŜŘ Ψ¢ŜŀƳ 

.ǊƛƭƭƛŀƴǘΩΗ    

Announcing the winner, quizmaster Revd James Power, chaplain to Harrow School, said Team Awesome had been in 

the lead most of the afternoon, but a stellar buzzer round from Team Brilliant had levelled the scores to 109 points 

each, with a sudden death decider question finally securing victory for Team Awesome. 

JCoSS also won the title of Best Fundraiser, having raised the most money for the charity, Mind. 

Mr aƻǊƛŀǊǘȅΣ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘŜŘ άL ŀƳ ǘƘǊƛƭƭŜŘ ŦƻǊ ōƻǘƘ W/ƻ{{ ǘŜŀƳǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘ ǎƻ ƘƛƎƘƭȅ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛǾŜ ǉǳƛȊΦ  Lǘ 

ƛǎ ǘŜǎǘŀƳŜƴǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ ƘŀǊŘ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ ŘŜŘƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ ōƻǘƘ W/ƻ{{ ǘŜŀƳǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŎǊƻǿƴŜŘ ŀǎ ǿƛƴƴŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǊǳƴƴŜǊ 

up of this prestigious competition.  I am also delighted that we were the Best Fundraiser, highlighting in a nutshell 

the ethos of the school ς ŎǊŜŀǘƛƴƎ ƘƛƎƘ ŀŎƘƛŜǾƛƴƎ aŜƴŎƘŜǎΦέ 

Mrs Kaye, Year 9 co-ordinator commentŜŘ ΨL ŀƳ ǾŜǊȅ ǇǊƻǳŘ ƻŦ Ƴȅ ¸ŜŀǊ Droup and I am so delighted with how 

ōǊƛƭƭƛŀƴǘƭȅ ōƻǘƘ ǘŜŀƳǎ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛƻƴ Ω 

{ǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ Ψ¢ŜŀƳ !ǿŜǎƻƳŜΩ ǿŜǊŜ IŀƴƴŀƘ .ŜƴǘǿƻƻŘΣ {ǘŜŦŀƴ ¢ǳŎƪŜǊΣ !ƭƛŎŜ ¢ƘƻƳǇǎƻƴΣ .Ŝƴ /ƻƴǿŀȅ ŀƴŘ WƻǎƘ ¸ƻƴƛǎƘΦ  

{ǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ Ψ¢ŜŀƳ .ǊƛƭƭƛŀƴǘΩ ǿŜǊŜ WŀƳŜǎ {ŀƪŜǊΣ 9ǘƘŀƴ [ŜǾŜƴǎƻƴΣ !ƴƴŀ aŀƴŜƭŀΣ tƻǇǇȅ CƭŀŎƪ ŀnd Tal Cohen. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                                    Both teams pictured in front of the new JCoSS mosaic in the Heart Space. 
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Maths Feast Competition 
 

On Monday 29th February, eight Year 10 students took part in a maths feast competition at Barnwell School, Stevenage. There 

were 16 teams from different schools across Hertfordshire taking part. Overall there were 6 rounds including pentominoes, 

countdown and comprehension on an A-level further maths topic (imaginary numbers). The students were split into 2 teams; 

one team finished in FIRST place, with the other team finishing in THIRD place. Their mathematical knowledge and problem 

solving, as well as their team work was outstanding. A huge well done to both teams on their achievements!  Students were:  

Itay Yaniv, Isaac Lobatto, Samuel Lachmann, Noam Solomons-Wise, Nuri Morad, Maya Janowski, Miki Noy and Gaby Vides. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ΨtƻŜǘǊȅ by IŜŀǊǘΩ by Tamir Smith 
 

I first signed up to do the ΨtƻŜǘǊȅ by IŜŀǊǘΩ competition because I felt like it would be a new experience for me as I had never 

learnt any poetry by heart before. When I turned up to the school competition, there were only two people (including me) who 

were auditioning, so when I won I ŘƛŘƴΩǘ feel such a great sense of achievement. Nonetheless, I was honoured to go to the next 

round and perform these poems in front of a larger audience. Ms Foster helped me along the way, giving me advice on how to 

read the poems; even when her car broke down on the day of the competition she sacrificed her time at home to get to the 

venue on time. I had a great time, I met some very nice people and I enjoyed reciting my poems. The judges took an extremely 

long time to decide the winner and the runner-up,  

but in the end I took neither position.  

The chair of judges, Robert Seatter, came 

up to me later and told me that he thought  

the reciting of my second poem was done 

 very well. Although I was disappointed, 

 I was touched by his compliment. 
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Year 9 Careers Fair is most successful ever 
 

The third annual Careers Fair for Year 9 students took place earlier this month and was a big success with 

representatives from 20 careers ranging from law to hairdressing. 

The event is designed to help students with the GCSE subject choices they are now in the process of making. 

Clare Raff, Head of Careers at JCoSS said: άWe had a great selection of exhibitors, the vast majority of them parents 

and students engaged well with them. We would like to thank all parents who responded to our appeal to help us 

with this event and to those who gave their time on the dayΦέ 

Feedback from employers was very positive with 80 per cent ranking the event 9/10 in terms of how they would 

rate the evenǘ ƻǾŜǊŀƭƭΦ /ƻƳƳŜƴǘǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘΥ άStudents asked a broad range of questions, many very interesting and 

informed,έ ŀƴŘ άŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǇƻƭƛǘŜ ŀƴŘ ŀ ǇƭŜŀǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ ǘŀƭƪ ǘƻέΦ 

Student feedback included:  

¶ άLǘ ǿŀǎ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜƭȅ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǳǎŜŦǳƭ ŀƴŘ ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘ  

my mind a bit about the GCSEs I should take.  

¶ It helped me to think more broadly. 

¶ It helped me answer a lot of questions I had  

and gives a much better understanding of what  

ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ Ƨƻōǎ Ŏƻƴǘŀƛƴ ŀƴŘ Ƙƻǿ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ǘƘŜǊŜΦέ   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

Social Action at JCoSS 

Harry Potter Raffle 
We would like to take this opportunity to say a massive thank you to Jonathan Sands from 
The Harry Potter shop at Platform 9 3/4 for donating such an incredible prize. If you  
would like the chance to win a family trip to the Harry Potter Studio Tour, plus a tour of  
the official shop at Platform 9 & 3/4 and a goodie bag worth £25 please do buy a ticket 
 from reception. All proceeds will be donated to Nicki's Smile.   https://www.harrypotterplatform934.com/ 

Community Fun Run  
The Maccabi GB Community Fun Run is the biggest sporting event in the Jewish community calendar and is now 
celebrating its 10th year! Two of our school charities, Nicki's Smile and JWA are involved in the event and we are 
looking for some JCoSS students or parents to run and help raise money for them. You can check out and register 
for the event here. http://www.communityfunrun.org/register/ 

 

 

https://www.harrypotterplatform934.com/
http://www.communityfunrun.org/register/
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Two JCoSS students elected to the UK Youth Parliament  
We are delighted to announce that two JCoSS students - James Saker, Year 9, and Sam Gold, Year 7, have been 

elected to UK Youth Parliament, beating 22 other candidates from across Barnet for just four places. 

17 Secondary Schools participated, with over 8,000 votes cast from across the Borough, where James came first and 

Sam came fourth.  

The boys have been canvassing over the past few weeks, visiting schools and speaking to students to explain why 

ǘƘŜȅ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŜƭŜŎǘŜŘΦ  WŀƳŜǎΩ ŎŀƳǇŀƛƎƴ ǿŀǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ young Syrian refugees in the UK and Sam was 

campaigning for families with children of autism, ADD and ADHD, explaining the impact that this diagnosis can have 

on those diagnosed and their families. Sam has learnt first-hand about this as his brother Max was diagnosed with 

autism at a young age. 

James and Sam will be representing the views of young people in Barnet on a national level and in Parliament. This is 

an amazing achievement for the boys as well as the JCoSS community. The prestigious positions that they now hold 

are a credit to the dedication they showed throughout their campaigns. 

.Ŝƴ !ōǊŀƳΣ {ǘǳŘŜƴǘ ±ƻƛŎŜ /ƻƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƻǊ ǎŀƛŘΣ ΨǊŜŎŜƛǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 5ƛǎŎƻǾŜǊƛƴƎ 5ŜƳƻŎǊŀŎȅ !ǿŀǊŘ ƭŀǎǘ ƳƻƴǘƘ ŀƴŘ ƴƻǿ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ 

2 students elected to this important position cements our place both locally and nationally as a leading school for 

{ǘǳŘŜƴǘ ±ƻƛŎŜ ŀƴŘ 5ŜƳƻŎǊŀǘƛŎ ŜƴƎŀƎŜƳŜƴǘΩΦ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

In line with British Science week, JCoSS will have a week of science themed events and competitions 

running from 26th March -1st April.  We are proud that this is an event which has taken place every year 

since the opening of JCoSS and this year will include a special science themed assembly, an inter-house 

science competition and our annual birthday party for Einstein. 

Details of events and competitions will be displayed on the screens in the Heartspace. 

 

For more information about science week, go to their website https://www.britishscienceweek.org/ 
 


